UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 2 FORM S-1 **REGISTRATION STATEMENT** Under **THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933**

SYNLOGIC, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

2834 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

26-1824804 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

301 Binney St., Suite 402 Cambridge, MA 02142 (617) 401-9975

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Aoife Brennan, MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc **President and Chief Executive Officer** Synlogic, Inc.

> 301 Binney Street, Suite 402 Cambridge, MA 02142 (617) 401-9975

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Lewis J. Geffen, Esq. Daniel A. Bagliebter, Esq. Nishant M. Dharia, Esq. Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C. **One Financial Center** Boston, MA 02111 (617) 542-6000

Steven M. Skolnick, Esq. Lowenstein Sandler LLP 1251 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10020 (212) 262-6700

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement is declared effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box. 🗵

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	Smaller reporting company	X
	Emerging growth company	

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

The registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information contained in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED SEPTEMBER 28, 2023

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

SYNLOGIC, INC.

Up to 4,459,309 Shares of Common Stock Pre-Funded Warrants to Purchase up to 4,459,309 Shares of Common Stock Common Warrants to Purchase up to 4,459,309 Shares of Common Stock

We are offering up to 4,459,309 shares of our common stock and warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of up to 4,459,309 shares of our common stock (and the shares of common stock that are issuable from time to time upon exercise of the common warrants). We are also offering to each purchaser whose purchase of shares of common stock in this offering would otherwise result in the purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of our outstanding common stock immediately following the consummation of this offering, the opportunity to purchase, if the purchaser so chooses, pre-funded warrants, in lieu of shares of common stock. Each pre-funded warrant will be exercisable for one share of our common stock. The purchase price of each pre-funded warrant will equal the price per share at which the shares of common stock are being sold to the public in this offering, minus \$0.001, and the exercise price of each pre-funded warrant will be \$0.001 per share. The pre-funded warrants will be immediately exercisable and may be exercised at any time until all of the pre-funded warrants are exercised in full. This prospectus also relates to the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of any pre-funded warrants sold in this offering. For each pre-funded warrant we sell, the number of shares of common stock we are offering will be decreased on a one-for-one basis. Each share of common stock and pre-funded warrant is being sold together with a warrant to purchase one (1) share of our common stock, at an exercise price of \$ per share (representing 100% of the public offering price). Because we will issue a common warrant to purchase one (1) share of our common stock for each share of our common stock and for each pre-funded warrant sold in this offering, the number of common warrants sold in this offering will not change as a result of a change in the mix of the shares of our common stock and pre-funded warrants sold. The common warrants will be exercisable immediately and will expire five years from the date of issuance. The shares of common stock or pre-funded warrants, and the accompanying common warrants, can only be purchased together in this offering but will be issued separately and will be immediately separable upon issuance. Our common stock is listed on The Nasdag Capital Market under the symbol "SYBX." Unless otherwise noted, the share and per share information in this prospectus reflects a reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of common stock at a ratio of 1-for-15, which was effected on September 27, 2023 (the "Reverse Stock Split"). The last reported sale price for our common stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market on September 25, 2023 was \$4.485 per share, adjusted for the Reverse Stock Split. The actual number of securities, and the offering price per share of common stock and accompanying common warrant and per pre-funded warrant and accompanying common warrant, and the exercise price for the accompanying common warrant, will be as determined between us and the underwriter at the time of pricing, and may be at a discount to the current market price. Therefore, the recent market price used throughout this prospectus may not be indicative of the actual public offering price. There is no established public trading market for the pre-funded warrants or the common warrants, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply for a listing of the pre-funded warrants or the common warrants on any national securities exchange.

The Nasdaq Stock Market, LLC ("Nasdaq") has granted us an extension until December 4, 2023 to regain compliance with its minimum closing bid price requirement for continued listing on The Nasdaq Capital Market. To regain compliance, the closing bid price of our common stock must meet or exceed \$1.00 per share for a minimum of ten consecutive business days during the 180-calendar day grace period. At our special meeting of stockholders held on September 21, 2023, our stockholders approved a proposed amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect a reverse stock split of our outstanding common stock at a ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-15, subject to and as determined by our Board of Directors. On September 27, 2023, we implemented the Reverse Stock Split. The primary reason we sought stockholder approval of the reverse stock split was to attempt to increase the per share market price of our common stock to exceed the minimum closing bid price requirement for continued listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market.

You should read this prospectus, together with the additional information described under the headings "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Documents by Reference," carefully before you invest in any of our securities.

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. See "<u>Risk Factors</u>" beginning on page 7 of this prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

		Per Pre- Funded	
	Per Share and Accompanying Common Warrant	Warrant and Accompanying Common Warrant	Total ⁽¹⁾
Public offering price ⁽²⁾	\$	\$	\$
Underwriting discounts and commissions ⁽³⁾	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$	\$	\$

(1) Assumes no sale of pre-funded warrants.

(2) The public offering price is \$ per share of common stock and accompanying common warrant and \$ per pre-funded warrant and accompanying common warrant.

(3) See the section entitled "Underwriting" beginning on page 28 of this prospectus for a description of the compensation payable to the underwriter.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The underwriter expects to deliver the securities to purchasers on or about , 2023.

Book-Running Manager

Chardan

The date of this prospectus is , 2023.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
THE OFFERING	5
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	7
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	10
USE OF PROCEEDS	12
DIVIDEND INFORMATION	13
CAPITALIZATION	14
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	16
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING	20
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO HOLDERS OF COMMON STOCK AND WARRANTS	23
<u>UNDERWRITING</u>	30
LEGAL MATTERS	32
EXPERTS	32
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	32
INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	33

You should rely only on the information we have included or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Neither we nor the underwriter have authorized any dealer, salesman or other person to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. You must not rely upon any information or representation not contained or incorporated by reference into this prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the registered securities to which they relate, nor does this prospectus constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy securities in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction.

You should not assume the information contained in this prospectus is accurate on any date subsequent to the date set forth on the front of the document or that any information we have incorporated by reference herein is correct on any date subsequent to the date of the document incorporated by reference, even though this prospectus is delivered, or securities are sold, on a later date.

No action is being taken in any jurisdiction outside the United States to permit a public offering of our common stock or possession or distribution of this prospectus in that jurisdiction. Person who come into possession of this prospectus in jurisdictions outside the United States are required to inform themselves about and to observe any restrictions as to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus applicable to that jurisdiction.

"Synlogic, Inc.," "Synlogic," the Synlogic logo, and other trademarks or service marks of Synlogic appearing in this prospectus are the property of our company. Other third-party logos and product/trade names are registered trademarks or trade names of their respective companies. Solely for convenience, trademarks and tradenames referred to in this prospectus appear (after the first usage) without the $^{\mbox{\tiny \mathbb{R}}}$ and $^{\mbox{\tiny \mathbb{M}}}$ symbols, but those references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights or that the applicable owner will not assert its rights, to these trademarks and tradenames.

This prospectus contains or incorporates by reference summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All the summaries are qualified in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed or have been incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described in this prospectus under the heading *"Where You Can Find More Information."*

i

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained in other parts of this prospectus. Because it is only a summary, it does not contain all the information you should consider before investing in our securities and it is qualified in its entirety by, and should be read in conjunction with, the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in this prospectus and the information incorporated by reference herein. You should read all such documents carefully, especially the risk factors and our audited consolidated financial statements and the related notes included herein, before deciding to buy our securities. Unless the context requires otherwise, references in this prospectus to "Synlogic," "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Synlogic, Inc. and our subsidiaries.

Company Overview

We are a clinical-stage biotechnology company advancing novel, oral, non-systemically absorbed biotherapeutics to transform the care of serious diseases in need of new treatment options. Our late-stage pipeline is focused on rare metabolic diseases, led by labafenogene marselecobac (previously referred to as SYNB1934), currently being studied as a potential treatment for phenylketonuria (PKU) in Synpheny-3, a global, pivotal Phase 3 study. Additional product candidates address diseases including homocystinuria (HCU), enteric hyperoxaluria, gout, and cystinuria. This pipeline is fueled by the Synthetic Biotic platform, which applies precision genetic engineering to well-characterized probiotics based on the principles and techniques of synthetic biology, the application of programming and engineering to biological parts, systems, and organisms.

Our Drug Candidate Pipeline: Late-Stage Programs Focused on Rare Metabolic Diseases



We are focused on advancing our late-stage drug candidates for rare metabolic diseases, disorders that present a strong biological fit with Synthetic Biotics, and also provide synergies in clinical development, clinical trial execution and commercialization. Metabolic diseases result from alterations in how bodies break down or produce important metabolites or molecules needed for normal function. In patients with these diseases, the absence of certain enzymes causes metabolites to accumulate in the gut and systemically throughout the body. Our approach enables the design of GI-restricted, oral medicines designed to consume or modify disease-specific metabolites – an approach well suited for PKU and HCU, as well as other disorders in which the disease–specific metabolites transit through the GI tract, providing validated targets for these Synthetic Biotics.

In addition, patients with rare metabolic diseases due to inborn errors of metabolism are typically treated by the same relatively small and well-connected community of medical geneticist thought leaders and receive care

at the same metabolic clinics from a shared clinician network. The patient communities themselves are also often connected. These considerations present synergies for both clinical trial execution and management of multiple programs in different but related diseases, as well as for future product launches and commercialization.

PKU

Our pipeline is led by labafenogene marselecobac (SYNB1934), an orally administered, non-systemically absorbed, potential treatment for PKU, a rare metabolic disease caused by inherited mutations that impair the breakdown of phenylalanine (Phe), an amino acid found in all proteincontaining foods. The goal of PKU management is to reduce plasma Phe below neurotoxic levels, reducing risk of neurocognitive complications. Current treatment options for PKU are limited due to safety and efficacy, leaving the majority of people living with PKU without medical management and with uncontrolled Phe. We designed labafenogene marselecobac (SYNB1934) to target and consume Phe in the GI tract by applying precision genetic engineering to a well-characterized probiotic, E. coli nissle, so that the Phe is metabolized into harmless byproducts within the GI tract. Results to date indicate the potential for labafenogene marselecobac (SYNB1934) to be the first and only orally administered, non-systemically absorbed medical treatment option for FDA available for patients to take alone, or as an adjunct to other medications for PKU. Following successful Phase 2 results, labafenogene marselecobac (SYNB1934) has advanced to Synpheny-3, a global, pivotal Phase 3 study. Labafenogene marselecobac (SYNB1934) has received Orphan Drug Designation, Fast Track designation, and Rare Pediatric Disease Designation (RPDD) from the FDA in addition to orphan designation from the European Medicines Agency (EMA).

Homocystinuria

HCU is a rare inherited metabolic disorder caused by a genetic defect that causes homocysteine and other toxic chemicals and their byproducts, including methionine, to build up in the blood and urine. Elevated homocysteine levels are associated with risk of life-threatening acute ischemic stroke as well as multisystem complications such as impairments of the eye (ectopia lentis and/or severe myopia), skeletal system, and neurocognitive impact (development delay and intellectual disability).

The first therapeutic intervention for HCU is typically to restrict methionine, a precursor to homomcysteine, in the diet, with the goal of lowering plasma levels of total homocysteine (tHcy) to reduce risk of complications. SYNB1353, our drug candidate for HCU, was designed to leverage this pathway by consuming methionine in the GI tract as a means of reducing systemic levels of homocysteine. Like labafenogene marselecobac, SYNB1353 is an orally-administered, non-systemically absorbed investigational biotherapeutic based on genetic engineering of a probiotic to produce specific enzymes that metabolize methionine. In November 2022, we announced proof of mechanism was achieved based on the positive findings from a Phase 1 study in healthy volunteers using a dietary model of homocystinuria, which showed that SYNB1353 reduced plasma methionine by metabolizing methionine in the GI tract and preventing its absorption and systemic exposure. To date, the FDA has granted SYNB1353 Fast Track, Orphan Drug, and Rare Pediatric Disease designations as a potential treatment for HCU. Our next step for SYNB1353 is to advance to a Phase 2 study in patients with HCU.

Additional Clinical Pipeline & Preclinical Research Programs

In 2022, we achieved proof of concept for SYNB3802, in development for enteric hyperoxaluria, a well-recognized cause of recurrent kidney stones. During 2022, we also announced the naming of SYNB2081, a Synthetic Biotic designed to metabolize uric acid as a potential biotherapeutic for gout, which is currently in IND-enabling studies. We believe that both of these product candidates present compelling opportunities to help patients in significant need of new treatment options. We also believe that the programs would be best enabled in partnership with organizations with clinical and regulatory experience and expertise in relevant therapeutic areas, which would be complementary to our expertise on the Synthetic Biotic platform, and would benefit from the progress we continue to make in the rare metabolic space. We also have ongoing preclinical research activities to advance a Synthetic Biotic for cystinuria, a rare, genetic cause of recurrent kidney stones which is also caused by an underlying metabolic disorder.

In addition, we have continued our preclinical research collaboration with Roche, focused on inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), which began in June of 2021. Current approaches to treating IBD are focused on therapeutics that modulate the immune system and suppress inflammation, which is associated with systemic immunosuppression, and which includes greater susceptibility to infectious diseases and cancer. Because our approach is based on local delivery to the site of inflammation in the GI tract and not on systemic administration, we anticipate that our Synthetic Biotics may potentially offer an attractive safety profile in this therapeutic category, where safety is a particularly desirable attribute in a product profile compared to options available today.

Recent Developments

Nasdaq Deficiency Notification and Pending Reverse Stock Split

On May 25, 2023, we submitted to the Listing Qualifications Department of Nasdaq an application to transfer the listing of our common stock from The Nasdaq Global Market to The Nasdaq Capital Market. On June 6, 2023, we received a notice (the "Extension Notice") from the Listing Qualifications Department informing us that Nasdaq granted us an additional 180 calendar days, or until December 4, 2023 to regain compliance with the minimum closing bid price requirement for continued listing on The Nasdaq Capital Market under Nasdaq Marketplace Rule 5550(a)(2). In connection with the Extension Notice, the listing of our common stock was transferred from the Nasdaq Global Market to the Nasdaq Capital Market, effective as of June 7, 2023. The Extension Notice has no other immediate effect on the listing of our common stock. If at any time before December 4, 2023, the closing bid price of our common stock is at least \$1.00 per share for a minimum of ten consecutive business days, Nasdaq will provide written confirmation that we have achieved compliance with Nasdaq Marketplace Rule 5550(a)(2). If compliance cannot be demonstrated to Nasdaq's satisfaction by December 4, 2023, Nasdaq will provide written notification that our common stock will be delisted.

At our special meeting of stockholders held on September 21, 2023, we our stockholders approved a proposed amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect a reverse stock split of our outstanding common stock at a ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-15, subject to and as determined by our Board of Directors. On September 27, 2023, we implemented the Reverse Stock Split. The primary reason we sought stockholder approval of the reverse stock split is to attempt to increase the per share market price of our common stock to exceed the minimum closing bid price requirement for continued listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market.

Additional Information

For additional information related to our business and operations, please refer to the reports incorporated herein by reference, including our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022 (the "2022 Form 10-K") as filed with the SEC on March 29, 2023, our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarterly periods ended March 31, 2023, as filed with the SEC on May 11, 2023, and June 30, 2023, as filed with the SEC on August 10, 2023 (collectively, the "2023 Form 10-Qs"), and our Current Reports on Form 8-K as filed with the SEC, as described in the section entitled "*Incorporation of Documents by Reference*" beginning on page 31 of this prospectus.

Implications of Being a Smaller Reporting Company

We are a "smaller reporting company" as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and have elected to take advantage of certain scaled disclosure available to smaller reporting companies.

Our Corporate Information

We were originally incorporated in the State of Delaware in December 2007 under the name "Mirna Therapeutics, Inc." We carry on our business directly and through our subsidiaries.

On August 28, 2017, Mirna Therapeutics, Inc. ("Mirna"), completed its business combination with Synlogic, Inc. ("Private Synlogic") pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, dated as of May 15, 2017, by and among Mirna, Meerkat Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub"), and Private Synlogic (the "Merger Agreement"), pursuant to which Merger Sub merged with and into Private Synlogic, with Private Synlogic surviving as a wholly owned subsidiary of Mirna (the "Merger"). On August 25, 2017, in connection with, and prior to the completion of the Merger, Mirna effected a reverse stock split of its common stock (the "Reverse Stock Split"), and on August 28, 2017, immediately after completion of the Merger, Mirna changed its name to "Synlogic, Inc." (NASDAQ: SYBX).

Our principal executive offices are located at 301 Binney St., Suite 402, Cambridge, MA 02142, and our phone number is (617) 401-9975. Our website address is www.synlogictx.com. The information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not a part of this prospectus. We have included our website address in this prospectus solely as an inactive textual reference.

THE OFFERING			
Common stock offered by us	Up to 4,459,309 shares, assuming the sale of our shares of common stock at an assumed public offering price of \$4.485 per share, which is the last reported sale price of our common stock on Nasdaq on September 25, 2023, adjusted for the Reverse Stock Split, and no sale of any pre-funded warrants.		
Pre-funded warrants offered by us	We are also offering to each purchaser whose purchase of shares of common stock in this offering would otherwise result in the purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of our outstanding common stock immediately following the consummation of this offering, the opportunity to purchase, if the purchaser so chooses, pre-funded warrants, in lieu of shares of common stock. Each pre-funded warrant will be exercisable for one share of our common stock. The purchase price of each pre-funded warrant will equal the price per share at which the shares of common stock are being sold to the public in this offering, minus \$0.001, and the exercise price of each pre-funded warrant will be \$0.001 per share. This offering also relates to the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of any pre-funded warrants sold in this offering. For each pre-funded warrant we sell, the number of shares of common stock we are offering will be decreased on a one-for-one basis.		
Common warrants offered by us	We are also offering common warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of 4,459,309 shares of our common stock. Each share of our common stock and each pre-funded warrant is being sold together with a common warrant to purchase one share of our common stock. Each common warrant will have an exercise price of \$ per share (representing 100% of the public offering price), will be immediately exercisable and will expire on the fifth anniversary of the original issuance date. This prospectus also relates to the offering of the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the common warrants.		
Common stock to be outstanding after this offering	9,033,566 shares (assuming the sale of \$20.0 million of our shares of common stock at an assumed public offering price of \$4.485 per share, which is the last reported sale price of our common stock on Nasdaq on September 25, 2023, adjusted for the Reverse Stock Split, no sale of any pre-funded warrants, and no exercise of any of the common warrants issued in this offering).		
Use of Proceeds	We estimate the net proceeds to us from this offering, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, will be approximately \$18.5 million, assuming a combined public offering price of \$4.485 per share and accompanying common warrant, which is the last reported sale price of our common stock on Nasdaq on September 25, 2023, adjusted for		

	the Reverse Stock Split. The actual offering price for the offered securities will be as determined between us and the underwriter at the time of pricing, and may be at a discount to the current market price. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering for (i) the continued clinical development of labafenogene marselecobac for PKU, (ii) preparation of our manufacturing for a potential BLA filing, (iii) to further advance clinical development of SYNB1353 for HCU, and (iv) for general corporate purposes. See the section entitled "Use of Proceeds" beginning on page 12 of this prospectus.
Risk Factors	An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk. See the section entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 7 of this prospectus and the similarly entitled sections in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus.
Nasdaq Capital Market symbol	"SYBX." We do not intend to list the pre-funded warrants or the common warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system.

Outstanding Shares

Except as otherwise indicated herein, the number of shares of our common stock to be outstanding after this offering is based on 4,574,257 shares of common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2023 and excludes:

- 681,586 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options as of June 30, 2023, at a weighted average exercise price of \$39.60 per share, of which 282,061 shares were vested as of such date;
- 140,859 shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under the 2017 Stock Incentive Plan and the 2015 Equity Incentive Award Plan;
- 122,171 shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under the 2015 Employee Stock Purchase Plan; and
- 169,874 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of pre-funded warrants held by Ginkgo Bioworks, Inc. ("Ginkgo"), exercisable at a price of \$135.00 per share, with \$134.85 of such exercise price previously paid.

Unless otherwise noted, the share and per share information in this prospectus reflects a reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of common stock at a ratio of 1-for-15, which was effected on September 27, 2023.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves risks. Before making an investment decision, you should carefully consider the risks and other information we include or incorporate by reference in this prospectus. In particular, you should consider the risk factors described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, as may be revised or supplemented by our subsequent periodic and current reports, which are on file with the SEC and are incorporated herein by reference, and which may be amended, supplemented or superseded from time to time by other reports we file with the SEC in the future. In addition to those risk factors, there may be additional risks and uncertainties which are not currently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial. Our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks. The occurrence of any of these risks might cause you to lose all or part of your investment in the offered securities.

Risks Relating to this Offering and Ownership of Our Common Stock

Even if this offering is successful, we will require substantial additional capital to finance our operations, which may not be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all. As a result, we may be forced to delay, limit or terminate the development and commercialization of our product candidates, development of new product candidates or other operations.

As a clinical-stage biopharmaceutical company, our operations have consumed significant amounts of cash since our inception. We expect our research and development expenses to increase in connection with our ongoing activities, particularly as we continue to conduct clinical trials of and seek regulatory approvals for our product candidates.

Clinical development involves a lengthy and expensive process with uncertain outcomes and is subject to risks described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including that our preclinical studies or clinical trials may not be conducted as planned or completed on schedule and may not satisfy the requirements of the FDA, EMA, or other comparable foreign regulatory authorities. If we are required to conduct additional preclinical studies or clinical trials of our product candidates beyond those that we currently contemplate, if we are delayed or unable to successfully complete clinical trials of our product candidates or other testing, or if the results of these trials or tests are not positive or are only modestly positive or if there are safety concerns, we may require additional funding. We do not have any committed external source of funds. We expect to finance future cash needs through public or private equity or debt offerings or product collaborations. Additional capital may not be available in sufficient amounts or on reasonable terms, if at all. The current market environment for small biotechnology companies, like us, and broader macroeconomic factors, including recent and potential future disruptions in access to bank deposits or lending commitments due to bank failures, may preclude us from successfully raising additional capital.

If we do not raise additional capital, we may not be able to expand our operations or otherwise capitalize on our business opportunities, our business and financial condition will be negatively impacted and we may need to: significantly delay, scale back or discontinue research and discovery efforts and the development or commercialization of our product candidates or cease operations altogether; seek strategic alliances for research and development programs when we otherwise would not, or at an earlier stage than we would otherwise desire or on terms less favorable than might otherwise be available; or relinquish, or license on unfavorable terms, our rights to technologies or any other product candidates that we otherwise would seek to develop or commercialize ourselves.

Management will have broad discretion as to the use of the proceeds from this offering and we may not use the proceeds effectively.

Our management will have broad discretion with respect to the use of proceeds of this offering, including for any of the purposes described in the section entitled "Use of Proceeds" beginning on page 12 of this

prospectus. You will be relying on the judgment of our management regarding the application of the proceeds of this offering. The results and effectiveness of the use of proceeds are uncertain, and we could spend the proceeds in ways that you do not agree with or that do not improve our results of operations or enhance the value of our common stock. Our failure to apply these funds effectively could harm our business, delay the development of our product candidates and cause the price of our common stock to decline.

You may experience future dilution as a result of future equity offerings.

In order to raise additional capital, we may in the future offer additional shares of common stock or other securities convertible into or exchangeable for our shares of common stock at prices that may not be the same as the prices per share in this offering. We may sell shares or other securities in any other offering at a price per share that is less than the price per share paid by investors in this offering, and investors purchasing shares or other securities in the future could have rights superior to existing shareholders. The price per share at which we sell additional shares of common stock, or securities convertible or exchangeable into shares of common stock, in future transactions may be higher or lower than the prices per share paid by investors in this offering.

There is no public market for the pre-funded warrants or the common warrants being offered in this offering.

There is no established public trading market for the pre-funded warrants or the common warrants being offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply to list the pre-funded warrants or the common warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system, including The Nasdaq Capital Market. Without an active market, the liquidity of the pre-funded warrants and the common warrants will be limited.

Holders of pre-funded warrants or common warrants purchased in this offering will have no rights as common stockholders until such holders exercise their warrants and acquire our common stock.

Until holders of pre-funded warrants acquire shares of our common stock upon exercise thereof, holders of warrants will have no rights with respect to the shares of our common stock underlying such warrants. Upon exercise of the pre-funded warrants or common warrants, the holders will be entitled to exercise the rights of a common stockholder only as to matters for which the record date occurs after the exercise date.

Future sales of substantial amounts of our common stock, or the possibility that such sales could occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

Future sales in the public market of shares of our common stock, including shares referred to in the foregoing risk factors or shares issued upon exercise of our outstanding stock options or warrants, or the perception by the market that these sales could occur, could lower the market price of our common stock or make it difficult for us to raise additional capital.

As of June 30, 2023, we had reserved for issuance 681,586 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options, of which 282,061 shares were vested as of such date, at a weighted-average exercise price of \$39.60 per share and 169,874 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of pre-funded warrants held by Ginkgo, exercisable at a price of \$135.00 per share, with \$134.85 of such exercise price previously paid. In the case of outstanding securities that have exercise or conversion prices that are below the market price of our common stock from time to time, our stockholders would experience dilution upon the exercise or conversion of these securities.

We may issue preferred stock in the future, and the terms of the preferred stock may reduce the value of our common stock.

We are authorized to issue up to five million shares of preferred stock in one or more series. Our board of directors may determine the terms of future preferred stock offerings without further action by our stockholders. If we issue shares of preferred stock, it could affect stockholder rights or reduce the market value of our

outstanding common stock. In particular, specific rights granted to future holders of preferred stock may include voting rights, preferences as to dividends and liquidation, conversion and redemption rights, sinking fund provisions, and restrictions on our ability to merge with or sell our assets to a third party.

If our common stock becomes subject to the penny stock rules, it may be more difficult to sell our common stock.

The SEC has adopted rules that regulate broker-dealer practices in connection with transactions in penny stocks. Penny stocks are generally equity securities with a price of less than \$5.00 (other than securities registered on certain national securities exchanges or authorized for quotation on certain automated quotation systems, provided that current price and volume information with respect to transactions in such securities is provided by the exchange or system). The OTC Bulletin Board does not meet such requirements and if the price of our common stock is less than \$5.00 and our common stock is no longer listed on a national securities exchange such as Nasdaq, our stock may be deemed a penny stock. The penny stock rules require a broker-dealer, at least two business days prior to a transaction in a penny stock not otherwise exempt from those rules, to deliver to the customer a standardized risk disclosure document containing specified information and to obtain from the customer a signed and date acknowledgment of receipt of that document. In addition, the penny stock rules require that prior to effecting any transaction in a penny stock not otherwise exempt from those rules, a broker-dealer must make a special written determination that the penny stock is a suitable investment for the purchaser and receive: (i) the purchaser's written acknowledgment of the receipt of a risk disclosure requirements may have the effect of reducing the trading activity in the secondary market for our common stock, and therefore stockholders may have difficulty selling their shares.

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock and we do not anticipate paying cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future.

Our business requires significant funding. We currently plan to invest all available funds and future earnings in the development and growth of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future and are prohibited by the terms of our outstanding indebtedness from paying dividends on any common stock, except with the prior consent of our lenders. As a result, capital appreciation, if any, of our common stock will be our stockholders' sole source of potential gain for the foreseeable future.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus include forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, that relate to future events or our future financial performance and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Words such as, but not limited to, "anticipate," "aim," "believe," "contemplate," "continue," "could," "design," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "might," "plan," "predict," "poise," "project," "potential," "suggest," "should," "strategy," "target," "will," "would," and similar expressions or phrases, or the negative of those expressions or phrases, are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. Although we believe that we have a reasonable basis for each forward-looking statement contained in this prospectus and incorporated by reference into this prospectus, we caution you that these statements are based on our projections of the future that are subject to known and unknown risks and uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, level of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements, to differ. The section in this prospectus entitled "Risk Factors" and the sections in this prospectus and the document's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," as well as other sections in this prospectus and the documents or reports include, among other things, statements about:

- the success of our research and development efforts;
- the initiation, progress, timing, costs and results of clinical trials for our product candidates;
- the time and costs involved in obtaining regulatory approvals for our product candidates;
- the success of our collaborations with third parties;
- the progress, timing and costs involved in developing manufacturing processes and in manufacturing products, as well as agreements with third-party manufacturers;
- the rate of progress and cost of our commercialization activities;
- the expenses we incur in marketing and selling our product candidates, if approved;
- the revenue generated by sales of our product candidates, if approved;
- the emergence of competing or complementary technological developments;
- the terms and timing of any additional collaborative, licensing or other arrangements that we may establish;
- the acquisition of businesses, products and technologies;
- our need to implement additional infrastructure and internal systems;
- our need to add personnel and financial and management information systems to support our product development and potential future commercialization efforts, and to enable us to operate as a public company;
- the extent to which our business is adversely impacted by the effects of the coronavirus outbreak ("COVID-19") or by other health epidemics or pandemics; and
- other risks and uncertainties, including those listed under "Risk Factors" on page 7 of this prospectus.

We may not actually achieve the plans, intentions or expectations disclosed in our forward-looking statements, and you should not place undue reliance on our forward-looking statements. Forward-looking

statements should be regarded solely as our current plans, estimates and beliefs. We have included important factors in the cautionary statements included in this document, particularly in the section entitled "*Risk Factors*" beginning on page 7 of this prospectus that we believe could cause actual results or events to differ materially from the forward-looking statements that we make. Moreover, we operate in a very competitive and rapidly changing environment. New risks emerge from time to time. It is not possible for our management to predict all risks, nor can we assess the impact of all factors on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements we may make. Given these risks and uncertainties, readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. All forward-looking statements are qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. Our forward-looking statements do not reflect the potential impact of any future acquisitions, mergers, dispositions, joint ventures or investments we may make. You should read this prospectus and the documents that we have filed as exhibits to this prospectus and incorporated by reference herein completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from the plans, intentions and expectations disclosed in the forward-looking statements we make. The forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by applicable law.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds from our issuance and sale of our common stock and accompanying common warrants in this offering will be approximately \$18.5 million after deducting the underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us and assuming a public offering price of \$4.485 per share and accompanying common warrant, which is the last reported sale price of our common stock on Nasdaq on September 25, 2023, adjusted for the Reverse Stock Split, assuming no sale of pre-funded warrants and excluding the proceeds, if any, from the exercise of any common warrants issued in this offering.

As of June 30, 2023, we had cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$46.3 million. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering for (i) the continued clinical development of labafenogene marselecobac (SYNB1934) for PKU, including the ongoing Phase 3 study (ii) to prepare our manufacturing for a potential BLA filing should the Phase 3 study be successful, (iii) to further advance clinical development of SYNB1353 our clinical candidate for HCU, and (iv) for general corporate purposes.

This expected use of net proceeds from this offering and our existing cash and cash equivalents represents our intentions based upon our current plans and business conditions, which could change in the future as our plans and business conditions evolve. The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures may vary significantly depending on numerous factors, including the progress of our development, the status of and results from clinical trials, as well as any collaborations that we may enter with third parties for any product candidates we may seek to develop, and any unforeseen cash needs. As a result, our management will retain broad discretion over the allocation of the net proceeds from this offering. We have no current agreements, commitments or understandings for any material acquisitions or licenses of any products, businesses or technologies.

We anticipate existing cash and cash equivalents and the net proceeds from this offering will be sufficient to fund our planned operations into the first half of 2025. We plan to raise additional capital in the future to fund the completion of the clinical development of our current product candidates and our ongoing working capital requirements.

As of the date of this prospectus, we cannot predict with certainty all the uses for the net proceeds to be received upon the completion of this offering or the amounts we will spend on the uses set forth above. Pending our use of the net proceeds from this offering, we intend to invest a portion of the net proceeds in a variety of capital preservation investments, including short-term, interest-bearing instruments and U.S. government securities.

DIVIDEND INFORMATION

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our common stock and do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. We expect to retain all available funds and any future earnings to support operations and fund the development and growth of our business. Our board of directors has the right to authorize the issuance of preferred stock in the future, without further stockholder approval, the holders of which may have preferences over the holders of our common stock as to payment of dividends.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our cash and cash equivalents and capitalization as of June 30, 2023:

- on an actual basis as of June 30, 2023; and
- on an as adjusted basis to give further effect to the issuance and sale of shares of our common stock and accompanying common warrants in this offering at an assumed public offering price of \$4.485 per share and accompanying common warrant, which is the last reported sale price for our common stock on Nasdaq on September 25, 2023, after deducting the underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and assuming no pre-funded warrants are issued.

Our capitalization following the closing of this offering will be adjusted based on the actual public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing. You should read this table together with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes and the sections entitled *"Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations"* in the 2022 Form 10-K and the 2023 Form 10-Qs, which are incorporated by reference herein.

	Actual (in thousands)	As Adjusted (in thousands) ⁽¹⁾
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 46,261	\$ 64,763
Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value per share:	73	9
250,000,000 shares authorized as of June 30, 2023;		
4,854,050 shares issued and 4,574,257 shares outstanding as		
of June 30, 2023; 9,033,566 shares issued and 9,313,359		
shares outstanding as adjusted		
Additional paid-in capital	444,906	463,403
Accumulated deficit	(387,689)	(387,689)
Total stockholders' equity	54,774	73,276
Total capitalization	\$ 79,284	\$ 97,786

(1) Each \$1.00 increase (decrease) in the assumed public offering price per share and accompanying common warrant would increase (decrease) the amount of cash and cash equivalents, working capital, total assets, and total stockholders' equity by approximately \$4.2 million, assuming the number of securities offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same, no pre-funded warrants are issued, and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. We may also increase or decrease the number of securities to be issued in this offering. Each increase (decrease) of 1.0 million shares and accompanying common warrants offered by us would increase (decrease) the as adjusted amount of cash and cash equivalents, working capital, total assets and total stockholders' equity by approximately \$2.9 million, assuming the assumed public offering price remains the same, no pre-funded warrants are issued, and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering price remains the same, no pre-funded warrants are issued, and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering price remains the same, no pre-funded warrants are issued, and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. The as adjusted information discussed above is illustrative only and will be adjusted based on the actual public offering price and other terms of this offering determined between us and the underwriter at pricing.

Except as otherwise indicated herein, the number of shares of our common stock to be outstanding after this offering is based on 4,574,257 shares of common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2023 and excludes:

- 681,586 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options as of June 30, 2023, at a weighted average exercise price of \$39.60 per share, of which 282,061 shares were vested as of such date;
- 140,859 shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under the 2017 Stock Incentive Plan and the 2015 Equity Incentive Award Plan;

- 122,171 shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under the 2015 Employee Stock Purchase Plan; and
- 169,874 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of pre-funded warrants held by Ginkgo, exercisable at a price of \$135.00 per share, with \$134.85 of such exercise price previously paid.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following description of our capital stock summarizes the material terms and provisions of our common stock and our preferred stock. For the complete terms of our common stock, please refer to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws, each as amended to date, that are incorporated by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part or may be incorporated by reference into this prospectus. The terms of these securities may also be affected by the Delaware General Corporation Law, or the DGCL. The summary below is qualified in its entirety by reference to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, each as in effect at the time of any offering of securities under this prospectus.

General

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes us to issue up to 250,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.001 par value per share and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.001 par value per share.

Common Stock

Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders and do not have cumulative voting rights. An election of directors by our stockholders shall be determined by a plurality of the votes cast by the stockholders entitled to vote on the election. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive proportionately any dividends as may be declared by our board of directors, subject to any preferential dividend rights of any series of preferred stock that we may designate and issue in the future. All shares of common stock outstanding as of the date of this prospectus and, upon issuance and sale, all shares of common stock that we may offer pursuant to this prospectus, will be fully paid and nonassessable.

In the event of our liquidation or dissolution, the holders of common stock are entitled to receive proportionately our net assets available for distribution to stockholders after the payment of all debts and other liabilities and subject to the prior rights of any outstanding preferred stock. Holders of common stock have no preemptive, subscription, redemption or conversion rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. Our outstanding shares of common stock are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable. The rights, preferences and privileges of holders of common stock are subject to and may be adversely affected by the rights of the holders of shares of any series of preferred stock that we may designate and issue in the future.

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC.

Our common stock is listed for quotation on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "SYBX."

Preferred Stock

The following description of our preferred stock and the description of the terms of any particular series of preferred stock that we choose to issue hereunder are not complete. These descriptions are qualified in their entirety by reference to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and the certificate of designation relating to any series of preferred stock issued by us. The rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of the preferred stock of each series will be fixed by the certificate of designation relating to that series.

We currently have no shares of preferred stock outstanding. Our board of directors is authorized, without action by the stockholders, to designate and issue up to an aggregate of 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series. Any or all of these rights may be greater than the rights of our common stock.

Our board of directors, without stockholder approval, can issue preferred stock with voting, conversion or other rights that could negatively affect the voting power and other rights of the holders of our common stock.

Preferred stock could thus be issued quickly with terms calculated to delay or prevent a change in control of Synlogic or make it more difficult to remove our management. Additionally, the issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of decreasing the market price of our common stock.

Our board of directors may specify the following characteristics of any preferred stock:

- the maximum number of shares;
- the designation of the shares;
- the annual dividend rate, if any, whether the dividend rate is fixed or variable, the date or dates on which dividends will accrue, the dividend payment dates, and whether dividends will be cumulative;
- the price and the terms and conditions for redemption, if any, including redemption at the option of Synlogic or at the option of the holders, including the time period for redemption, and any accumulated dividends or premiums;
- the liquidation preference, if any, and any accumulated dividends upon the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of Synlogic's affairs;
- any sinking fund or similar provision, and, if so, the terms and provisions relating to the purpose and operation of the fund;
- the terms and conditions, if any, for conversion or exchange of shares of any other class or classes of Synlogic's capital stock or any series
 of any other class or classes, or of any other series of the same class, or any other securities or assets, including the price or the rate of
 conversion or exchange and the method, if any, of adjustment;
- the voting rights;
- any or all other preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights, privileges or qualifications, limitations or restrictions; and
- any preferred stock issued will be fully paid and nonassessable upon issuance.

Warrants

Our outstanding warrants contain customary net exercise provisions and contain provisions for the adjustment of the exercise price and the number of shares issuable upon the exercise of the warrant in the event of certain stock dividends, stock splits, recapitalizations, reclassifications, consolidations and other fundamental transactions.

Certain Provisions of Delaware Law and of the Company's Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

Delaware Law

We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. Subject to certain exceptions, Section 203 prevents a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with any "interested stockholder" for three years following the date that the person became an interested stockholder, unless the interested stockholder attained such status with the approval of our board of directors or unless the business combination is approved in a prescribed manner. A "business combination" includes, among other things, a merger or consolidation involving us and the "interested stockholder" and the sale of more than 10% of our assets. In general, an "interested stockholder" is any entity or person beneficially owning 15% or more of our outstanding voting stock and any entity or person affiliated with or controlling or controlled by such entity or person.

Charter Documents

Our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws divide our board of directors into three classes with staggered three year terms. The provision for a classified board could prevent a party who acquires control of a majority of our outstanding voting stock from obtaining control of our board of directors until the second annual stockholders meeting following the date the acquirer obtains the controlling stock interest. Our classified board provision could discourage a potential acquirer from making a tender offer or otherwise attempting to obtain control of Synlogic and could increase the likelihood that incumbent directors will retain their positions. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that, subject to the special rights of holders of one or more series of preferred stock, directors may be removed at any time, but only for cause by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 66 and 2/3% of the voting power of all our outstanding voting stock.

Our restated certificate of incorporation provides that certain amendments of our certificate of incorporation and amendments by our stockholders of our amended and restated bylaws require the approval of at least 66 and 2/3% of the voting power of all outstanding stock. These provisions could discourage a potential acquirer from making a tender offer or otherwise attempting to obtain control of us and could delay changes in management.

Our restated bylaws establish an advance notice procedure for stockholder proposals to be brought before an annual meeting of our stockholders, including proposed nominations of persons for election to our board of directors. At an annual meeting, stockholders may only consider proposals or nominations specified in the notice of meeting or brought before the meeting by or at the direction of our board of directors. Stockholders may also consider a proposal or nomination by a person who was a stockholder at the time of giving notice and at the time of the meeting, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who has complied with the notice requirements of our amended and restated bylaws in all respects provided that such proposal is properly made in accordance with Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act. The amended and restated bylaws do not give our board of directors the power to approve or disapprove stockholder nominations of candidates or proposals regarding other business to be conducted at a special or annual meeting of the stockholders. However, our amended and restated bylaws may have the effect of precluding the conduct of business at a meeting if the proper procedures are not followed. These provisions may also discourage or deter a potential acquirer from conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect the potential acquirer's own slate of directors or otherwise attempting to obtain control of us.

Our amended and restated bylaws provide that a special meeting of our stockholders may be called at any time by our board of directors. Because our stockholders do not have the right to call a special meeting, our stockholders cannot force stockholder consideration of a proposal over the opposition of our board of directors by calling a special meeting of stockholders prior to such time as a majority of our board of directors believed the matter should be considered and such stockholder would only be able to force consideration of such proposal at the next annual meeting, provided that the requestor met the notice requirements. The restriction on the ability of our stockholders to call a special meeting means that a proposal to replace one or more directors on our board of directors also could be delayed until the next annual meeting.

Our amended and restated bylaws do not allow stockholders to act by written consent without a meeting. Without the availability of stockholder action by written consent, a holder controlling a majority of our capital stock would not be able to amend our amended and restated bylaws or remove directors without holding a stockholders' meeting.

Limitation of Liability and Indemnification

Our restated certificate of incorporation contains provisions that limit the liability of our directors and officers for monetary damages to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Consequently, our directors and executive officers will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duties as directors or officers, except for liability for (1) any breach of the director's or officer's duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders, (2) any act or omission not in good faith or which involves intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (3) with respect to our directors, unlawful payments of dividends or

unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as provided in Section 174 of the DGCL, or (4) any transaction from which the director or officer derived an improper personal benefit.

Our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws provide that we are required to indemnify our directors and officers, in each case to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. The amended and restated bylaws also provide that we are obligated to advance expenses incurred by a director or officer in advance of the final disposition of any action or proceeding, and permit us to secure insurance on behalf of any officer, director, employee or other agent for any liability arising out of his or her actions in that capacity regardless of whether we would otherwise be permitted to indemnify him or her under Delaware law.

We have entered and expect to continue to enter into agreements to indemnify our directors, executive officers and other employees as determined by our board of directors. With specified exceptions, these agreements provide for indemnification for related expenses including, among other things, attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by any of these individuals in any action or proceeding brought against them by reason of the fact that they are or were our agents. We believe that these provisions in our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws and indemnification agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified directors and officers. We also maintain directors' and officers' liability insurance. This description of the limitation of liability and indemnification provisions of our restated certificate of incorporation, amended and restated bylaws and indemnification agreements is qualified in its entirety by reference to these documents.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING

We are offering up to 4,459,309 shares of our common stock and common warrants to purchase up to 4,459,309 shares of our common stock. Each share of common stock is being sold together with a common warrant to purchase one (1) share of common stock. We are also offering pre-funded warrants to those purchasers whose purchase of share of common stock in this offering would result in the purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of our outstanding shares of common stock following the consummation of this offering in lieu of the shares of common stock that would result in such excess ownership. Each pre-funded warrant will be exercisable for one (1) share of common stock. Each pre-funded warrant is being sold together with a common warrant to purchase one (1) share of common stock, pre-funded warrants and accompanying common warrants will be issued separately. We are also registering the shares of common stock issuable from time to time upon exercise of the pre-funded warrants and common warrants offered hereby.

Common Stock

The material terms and provisions of our common stock and each other class of our securities that qualifies or limits our common stock are described in the section entitled "*Description of Capital Stock*" beginning on page 18 of this prospectus.

Pre-Funded Warrants

The following summary of certain terms and provisions of pre-funded warrants that are being offered hereby is not complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, the provisions of the pre-funded warrant, the form of which is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Prospective investors should carefully review the terms and provisions of the form of pre-funded warrant for a complete description of the terms and conditions of the pre-funded warrants.

Duration and Exercise Price

Each pre-funded warrant offered hereby will have an initial exercise price per share equal to \$0.001. The pre-funded warrants will be immediately exercisable and may be exercised at any time until the pre-funded warrants are exercised in full. The exercise price and number of shares of common stock issuable upon exercise is subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of stock dividends, stock splits, reorganizations or similar events affecting our common stock and the exercise price.

Exercisability

The pre-funded warrants will be exercisable, at the option of each holder, in whole or in part, by delivering to us a duly executed exercise notice accompanied by payment in full for the number of shares of our common stock purchased upon such exercise (except in the case of a cashless exercise as discussed below). A holder (together with its affiliates) may not exercise any portion of the pre-funded warrant to the extent that the holder would own more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of the outstanding common stock immediately after exercise, except that upon at least 61 days' prior notice from the holder to us, the holder may increase the amount of ownership of outstanding stock after exercising the holder's pre-funded warrants. No fractional shares of common stock will be issued in connection with the exercise of a pre-funded warrant. In lieu of fractional shares, we will pay the holder an amount in cash equal to the fractional amount multiplied by the exercise price.

Cashless Exercise

In lieu of making the cash payment otherwise contemplated to be made to us upon such exercise in payment

of the aggregate exercise price, the holder may elect instead to receive upon such exercise (either in whole or in part) the net number of shares of common stock determined according to a formula set forth in the pre-funded warrants.

Fundamental Transaction

In the event of a fundamental transaction, as described in the pre-funded warrants and generally including any reorganization, recapitalization or reclassification of our common stock, the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our properties or assets, our consolidation or merger with or into another person, the acquisition of more than 50% of our outstanding common stock, or any person or group becoming the beneficial owner of 50% of the voting power represented by our outstanding common stock, the holders of the pre-funded warrants will be entitled to receive upon exercise of the pre-funded warrants the kind and amount of securities, cash or other property that the holders would have received had they exercised the pre-funded warrants immediately prior to such fundamental transaction.

Transferability

Subject to applicable laws, a pre-funded warrant may be transferred at the option of the holder upon surrender of the pre-funded warrant to us together with the appropriate instruments of transfer.

Exchange Listing

We do not intend to list the pre-funded warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system.

Rights as a Stockholder

Except as otherwise provided in the pre-funded warrants or by virtue of such holder's ownership of shares of our common stock, the holders of the pre-funded warrants do not have the rights or privileges of holders of our common stock, including any voting rights, until they exercise their pre-funded warrants.

Common Warrants

The following summary of certain terms and provisions of the common warrants that are being offered hereby is not complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, the provisions of the common warrants, the form of which is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Prospective investors should carefully review the terms and provisions of the form of common warrant for a complete description of the terms and conditions of the common warrants.

Duration and Exercise Price

Each common warrant offered hereby will have an initial exercise price per share equal to \$ per share (representing 100% of the public offering price). The common warrants will be immediately exercisable and will expire on the fifth anniversary of the original issuance date. The exercise price and number of shares of common stock issuable upon exercise is subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of stock dividends, stock splits, reorganizations or similar events affecting our common stock and the exercise price. The common warrants will be issued separately from the common stock and pre-funded warrants, and may be transferred separately immediately thereafter. A common warrant to purchase one share of our common stock will be issued for every one share of common stock (or pre-funded warrant, as applicable) purchased in this offering.

Exercisability

The common warrants will be exercisable, at the option of each holder, in whole or in part, by delivering a duly executed exercise notice accompanied by payment in full for the number of shares of our common stock

purchased upon such exercise (except in the case of a cashless exercise as discussed below). A holder (together with its affiliates) may not exercise any portion of the common warrant to the extent that the holder would own more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of the outstanding common stock immediately after exercise, except that upon at least 61 days' prior notice from the holder to us, the holder may increase the amount of ownership of outstanding stock after exercising the holder's warrants. No fractional shares of common stock will be issued in connection with the exercise of a common warrant. In lieu of fractional shares, we will pay the holder an amount in cash equal to the fractional amount multiplied by the exercise price.

Cashless Exercise

If, at the time a holder exercises its common warrants, a registration statement registering the issuance of the shares of common stock underlying the common warrants under the Securities Act is not then effective or available, then in lieu of making the cash payment otherwise contemplated to be made to us upon such exercise in payment of the aggregate exercise price, the holder may elect instead to receive upon such exercise (either in whole or in part) the net number of shares of common stock determined according to a formula set forth in the common warrants.

Fundamental Transaction

In the event of a fundamental transaction, as described in the common warrants and generally including any reorganization, recapitalization or reclassification of our common stock, the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our properties or assets, our consolidation or merger with or into another person, the acquisition of more than 50% of our outstanding common stock, or any person or group becoming the beneficial owner of 50% of the voting power represented by our outstanding common stock, the holders of the warrants will be entitled to receive upon exercise of the common warrants the kind and amount of securities, cash or other property that the holders would have received had they exercised the warrants immediately prior to such fundamental transaction. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of a fundamental transaction, the holders of the warrants have the right to require us or a successor entity to redeem the warrants for cash in the amount of the Black-Scholes Value (as defined in each warrant) of the unexercised portion of the warrants concurrently with or within 30 days following the consummation of a fundamental transaction. However, in the event a fundamental transaction which is not in our control, including a fundamental transaction not approved by our board of directors, the holders of the warrants will only be entitled to receive from us or our successor entity, as of the date of consummation of such fundamental transaction the same type or form of consideration (and in the same proportion), at the Black-Scholes Value of the unexercised portion of the warrant that is being offered and paid to the holders of our common stock are given the choice to receive alternative forms of consideration in connection with the fundamental transaction, whether that consideration is in the form of cash, stock or any combination of cash and stock, or whether the holders of our common stock are given the choice to receive alternative forms of consideration in connection with the f

Transferability

Subject to applicable laws, a common warrant may be transferred at the option of the holder upon surrender of the common warrant together with the appropriate instruments of transfer.

Exchange Listing

We do not intend to list the common warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system.

Right as a Stockholder

Except as otherwise provided in the common warrants or by virtue of such holder's ownership of shares of our common stock, the holders of the common warrants do not have the rights or privileges of holders of our common stock, including any voting rights, until they exercise their common warrants.

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO HOLDERS OF COMMON STOCK AND WARRANTS

The following is a summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of our common stock and the pre-funded warrants, and the acquisition, ownership, exercise, expiration or disposition of the common warrants, but does not purport to be a complete analysis of all the potential tax considerations relating thereto. This summary is based upon the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, administrative rulings and judicial decisions, all as of the date hereof. These authorities may be changed or subject to differing interpretations, possibly with retroactive effect, so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those set forth below. We have not sought and will not seek any ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or the IRS, with respect to the statements made and the conclusions reached in the following summary, and there can be no assurance that the IRS or a court will agree with such statements and conclusions.

This summary also does not address the tax considerations arising under the laws of any U.S. state or local or any non-U.S. jurisdiction, estate or gift tax, the 3.8% Medicare tax on net investment income or any alternative minimum tax consequences. In addition, this discussion does not address tax considerations applicable to a holder's particular circumstances or to a holder that may be subject to special tax rules, including, without limitation:

- banks, insurance companies or other financial institutions;
- tax-exempt or government organizations;
- brokers or dealers in securities or currencies;
- traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings;
- persons that own, or are deemed to own, more than five percent of our capital stock;
- certain U.S. expatriates, citizens or former long-term residents of the United States;
- persons who hold our common stock and pre-funded warrants or common warrants as a position in a hedging transaction, "straddle," "conversion transaction," synthetic security, other integrated investment, or other risk reduction transaction;
- persons who do not hold our common stock and pre-funded warrants or common warrants as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, for investment purposes);
- persons deemed to sell our common stock and pre-funded warrants or common warrants under the constructive sale provisions of the Code;
- pension plans;
- partnerships, or other entities or arrangements treated as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes, or investors in any such entities;
- persons for whom our stock constitutes "qualified small business stock" within the meaning of Section 1202 of the Code;
- integral parts or controlled entities of foreign sovereigns;
- controlled foreign corporations;
- passive foreign investment companies and corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax; or
- persons that acquire our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants as compensation for services.

In addition, if a partnership, including any entity or arrangement classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, holds our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend on the status of the partner, the activities of the partnership, and certain determinations made at the partner level. Accordingly, partnerships that hold our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants, and partners in such partnerships, should consult their tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences to them of the purchase, ownership, and disposition of our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants.

You are urged to consult your tax advisor with respect to the application of the U.S. federal income tax laws to your particular situation, as well as any tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants arising under the U.S. federal estate or gift tax rules or under the laws of any U.S. state or local or any non-U.S. or other taxing jurisdiction or under any applicable tax treaty.

Definition of a U.S. Holder

For purposes of this summary, a "U.S. Holder" is any beneficial owner of our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants that is a "U.S. person," and is not a partnership, or an entity treated as a partnership or disregarded from its owner, each for U.S. federal income tax purposes. A U.S. person is any person that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, is or is treated as any of the following:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;
- a corporation created or organized under the laws of the United States, any state thereof, or the District of Columbia;
- an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or
- a trust that (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and the control of one or more U.S. persons (within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code), or (2) has a valid election in effect to be treated as a U.S. person for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

For purposes of this summary, a "Non-U.S. Holder" is any beneficial owner of our common stock or pre-funded warrants or common warrants that is not a U.S. Holder or a partnership, or other entity treated as a partnership or disregarded from its owner, each for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Treatment of Pre-funded Warrants

Although it is not entirely free from doubt, a pre-funded warrant should be treated as a share of our common stock for U.S. federal income tax purposes and a holder of pre-funded warrants should generally be taxed in the same manner as a holder of common stock, as described below. Accordingly, no gain or loss should be recognized upon the exercise of a pre-funded warrant and, upon exercise, the holding period of a pre-funded warrant should carry over to the share of common stock received. Similarly, the tax basis of the pre-funded warrant should carry over to the share of common stock received upon exercise, increased by the exercise price of \$0.01. Each holder should consult his, her or its own tax advisor regarding the risks associated with the acquisition of pre-funded warrants pursuant to this offering (including potential alternative characterizations). The balance of this discussion generally assumes that the characterization described above is respected for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders

Distributions on Common Stock

As discussed above under "*Dividend Information – Dividend Policy*," we do not currently expect to make distributions on our common stock. In the event that we do make distributions of cash or other property,

distributions paid on common stock, other than certain pro rata distributions of common stock, will be treated as a dividend to the extent paid out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits and will be includible in income by the U.S. Holder and taxable as ordinary income when received. If a distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be first treated as a tax-free return of the U.S. Holder's investment, up to the U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common stock. Any remaining excess will be treated as a capital gain. Subject to applicable limitations, dividends paid to certain non-corporate U.S. Holders may be eligible for taxation as "qualified dividend income" and therefore may be taxable at rates applicable to long-term capital gains. U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisers regarding the availability of the reduced tax rate on dividends in their particular circumstances. Dividends received by a corporate U.S. Holder will be eligible for the dividends-received deduction if the U.S. Holder meets certain holding period and other applicable requirements.

Constructive Dividends on Common Warrants

Under Section 305 of the Code, an adjustment to the number of shares of common stock that will be issued on the exercise of the common warrants, or an adjustment to the exercise price of the common warrants, may be treated as a constructive distribution to a U.S. Holder of the common warrants if, and to the extent that, such adjustment has the effect of increasing such U.S. Holder's proportionate interest in our "earnings and profits" or assets, depending on the circumstances of such adjustment (for example, if such adjustment is to compensate for a distribution of cash or other property to our stockholders). Adjustments to the exercise price of a common warrant made pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula that has the effect of preventing dilution of the interest of the holders of the warrants should generally not result in a constructive distribution. Any constructive distributions would generally be subject to the tax treatment described above under "Dividends on Common Stock".

Sale or Other Disposition of Common Stock

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, gain or loss realized on the sale or other disposition of common stock will be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder held the common stock for more than one year. The amount of the gain or loss will equal the difference between the U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common stock disposed of and the amount realized on the disposition. Long-term capital gains recognized by non-corporate U.S. Holders will be subject to reduced tax rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Sale or Other Disposition, Exercise or Expiration of Common Warrants

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, gain or loss realized on the sale or other disposition of a common warrant (other than by exercise) will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder held the warrant for more than one year at the time of the sale or other disposition. The amount of the gain or loss will equal the difference between the U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common warrant disposed of and the amount realized on the disposition.

In general, a U.S. Holder will not be required to recognize income, gain or loss upon the exercise of a common warrant by payment of the exercise price, except to the extent of cash paid in lieu of a fractional share. A U.S. Holder's tax basis in a share of common stock received upon exercise will be equal to the sum of (1) the U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common warrant and (2) the exercise price of the common warrant. A U.S. Holder's holding period in the stock received upon exercise will commence on the day or the day after such U.S. Holder exercises the common warrant. No discussion is provided herein regarding the U.S. federal income tax treatment on the exercise of a common warrant on a cashless basis, and U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisors as to the exercise of a common warrant on a cashless basis.

If a common warrant expires without being exercised, a U.S. Holder will recognize a capital loss in an amount equal to such U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common warrant. This loss will be long-term capital loss if, at the time of the expiration, the U.S. Holder's holding period in the common warrant is more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

Distributions

As discussed in the section entitled "*Dividend Information—Dividend Policy*," we do not anticipate paying any dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. If we make distributions on our common stock or on our common warrants (as described above under "Constructive Dividends on Common Warrants"), those payments will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent we have current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. To the extent those distributions exceed both our current and our accumulated earnings and profits, they will constitute a return of capital and will first reduce a Non-U.S. Holder's basis in our common stock or common warrants, as applicable, but not below zero. Any excess will be treated as capital gain and will be treated as described below under the "—Gain on Sale or Other Disposition of Common Stock or Common Warrants" section. Any such distributions would be subject to the discussions below regarding back-up withholding and Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act, or FATCA.

Subject to the discussion below on effectively connected income, any dividend paid to a Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. withholding tax either at a rate of 30% of the gross amount of the dividend or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty. To receive a reduced treaty rate, a Non-U.S. Holder must provide us or our agent with an IRS Form W-8BEN, IRS Form W-8 BEN-E or another appropriate version of IRS Form W-8 (or a successor form), which must be updated periodically, and which, in each case, must certify qualification for the reduced rate. Non-U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding their entitlement to benefits under any applicable income tax treaty.

Dividends paid to a Non-U.S. Holder that are effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States and that are not eligible for relief from U.S. (net basis) income tax under an applicable income tax treaty, generally are exempt from the (gross basis) withholding tax described above. To obtain this exemption from withholding tax, the Non-U.S. Holder must provide the applicable withholding agent with an IRS Form W-8ECI or successor form or other applicable IRS Form W-8 certifying that the dividends are effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States. Such effectively connected dividends, if not eligible for relief under a tax treaty, would not be subject to a withholding tax, but would be taxed at the same graduated rates applicable to U.S. persons, net of certain deductions and credits and if, in addition, the Non-U.S. Holder is a corporation, may also be subject to a branch profits tax at a rate of 30% (or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty).

If you are eligible for a reduced rate of withholding tax pursuant to a tax treaty, you may be able to obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld if you timely file an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

Exercise or Expiration of Common Warrants

In general, a Non-U.S. Holder will not be required to recognize income, gain or loss upon the exercise of a common warrant by payment of the exercise price, except to the extent of cash paid in lieu of a fractional share. However, no discussion is provided herein regarding the U.S. federal income tax treatment on the exercise of a common warrant on a cashless basis, and Non-U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisors as to the exercise of a common warrant on a cashless basis.

If a common warrant expires without being exercised, a Non-U.S. Holder that is engaged in a U.S. trade or business to which any income from the common warrant would be effectively connected or who is present in the United States for a period or periods aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year in which the expiration occurs (and certain other conditions are met) will recognize a capital loss in an amount equal to such Non-U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common warrant.

Gain on Sale or Other Disposition of Common Stock or Common Warrants

Subject to the discussion below regarding backup withholding and FATCA, a Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be required to pay U.S. federal income tax on any gain realized upon the sale or other disposition of our common stock or common warrants unless:

- the gain is effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States and not eligible for
 relief under an applicable income tax treaty, in which case the Non-U.S. Holder will be required to pay tax on the net gain derived from the
 sale under regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates, and for a Non-U.S. Holder that is a corporation, such Non-U.S. Holder may be
 subject to the branch profits tax at a 30% rate (or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty) on such
 effectively connected gain, as adjusted for certain items;
- the Non-U.S. Holder is an individual who is present in the United States for a period or periods aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year in which the sale or disposition occurs and certain other conditions are met, in which case the Non-U.S. Holder will be required to pay a flat 30% tax on the gain derived from the sale, which tax may be offset by U.S. source capital losses (even though the Non-U.S. Holder is not considered a resident of the United States) (subject to applicable income tax or other treaties); or
- we are a "U.S. real property holding corporation" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, or a USRPHC, at any time within the shorter of the five-year period preceding the disposition or the Non-U.S. Holder's holding period for our common stock or common warrants. We believe we are not currently and do not anticipate becoming a USRPHC. However, because the determination of whether we are a USRPHC depends on the fair market value of our United States real property interests relative to the fair market value of our other business assets, there can be no assurance that we will not become a USRPHC in the future. Even if we become a USRPHC, however, gain arising from the sale or other taxable disposition by a Non-U.S. Holder of our common stock will not be subject to United States federal income tax if (A) in the case of our common stock, (a) shares of our common stock are "regularly traded," as defined by applicable Treasury Regulations, on an established securities market, such as Nasdaq, and (b) the Non-U.S. Holder owns or owned, actually and constructively, 5% or less of the shares of our common stock throughout the five-year period ending on the date of the sale or exchange; and (B) in the case of our common warrants, either (a)(i) shares of our common stock are "regularly traded," as defined by applicable Treasury Regulations, on an established securities market, such as Nasdaq, (ii) our common warrants are not considered regularly traded on an established securities market and (iii) the Non-U.S. Holder does not own, actually or constructively, common warrants with a fair market value greater than the fair market value of 5% of the shares of our common stock, determined as of the date that such Non-U.S. Holder acquired its common warrants, or (b)(i) our common warrants are considered regularly traded on an established securities market, and (ii) the Non-U.S. Holder owns or owned, actually and constructively, 5% or less of our common warrants throughout the five-year period ending on the date of the sale or exchange. Our common warrants are not expected to be regularly traded on an established securities market. If the foregoing exception does not apply, such Non-U.S. Holder's proceeds received on the disposition of shares will generally be subject to withholding at a rate of 15% and such Non-U.S. Holder will generally be taxed on any gain in the same manner as gain that is effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business, except that the branch profits tax generally will not apply.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Information returns may be filed with the IRS in connection with distributions on common stock or constructive dividends on common warrants, and the proceeds of a sale or other disposition of common stock or common warrants. A non-exempt U.S. Holder may be subject to U.S. backup withholding on these payments if it fails to provide its taxpayer identification number to the withholding agent and comply with certification procedures or otherwise establish an exemption from backup withholding.

A Non-U.S. Holder may be subject to U.S. information reporting and backup withholding on these payments unless the Non-U.S. Holder complies with certification procedures to establish that it is not a U.S. person (within the meaning of the Code). The certification requirements generally will be satisfied if the Non-U.S. Holder provides the applicable withholding agent with a statement on the applicable IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or suitable substitute or successor form), together with all appropriate attachments, signed under penalties of perjury, stating, among other things, that such Non-U.S. Holder is not a U.S. Person. Applicable Treasury Regulations provide alternative methods for satisfying this requirement. In addition, the amount of distributions on common stock or constructive dividends on common stock paid to a Non-U.S. Holder, and the amount of any U.S. federal tax withheld therefrom, must be reported annually to the IRS and the holder. This information may be made available by the IRS under the provisions of an applicable tax treaty or agreement to the tax authorities of the country in which the Non-U.S. Holder resides.

Payment of the proceeds of the sale or other disposition of common stock or common warrants to or through a non-U.S. office of a U.S. broker or of a non-U.S. broker with certain specified U.S. connections generally will be subject to information reporting requirements, but not backup withholding, unless the Non-U.S. Holder certifies under penalties of perjury that it is not a U.S. person or an exemption otherwise applies. Payments of the proceeds of a sale or other disposition of common stock or common warrants to or through a U.S. office of a broker generally will be subject to information reporting and backup withholding, unless the Non-U.S. Holder certifies under certifies under penalties of perjury that it is not a U.S. person or otherwise establishes an exemption.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. The amount of any backup withholding from a payment generally will be allowed as a credit against the holder's U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle the holder to a refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act

FATCA imposes withholding tax on certain types of payments made to foreign financial institutions and certain other non-U.S. entities. The legislation imposes a 30% withholding tax on dividends on, or, subject to the discussion of certain proposed Treasury Regulations below, gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of, our common stock or common warrants paid to a "foreign financial institution" or to certain "non-financial foreign entities" (each as defined in the Code), unless (i) the foreign financial institution undertakes certain diligence and reporting obligations, (ii) the non-financial foreign entity either certifies it does not have any "substantial United States owners" (as defined in the Code) or furnishes identifying information regarding each substantial United States owner, or (iii) the foreign financial institution or non-financial foreign entity otherwise qualifies for an exemption from these rules. If the payee is a foreign financial institution and is subject to the diligence and reporting requirements in (i) above, it must enter into an agreement with the U.S. Treasury requiring, among other things, that it undertake to identify accounts held by "specified United States persons" or "United States-owned foreign entities" (each as defined in the Code), annually report certain information about such accounts, and withhold 30% on payments to account holders whose actions prevent it from complying with these reporting and other requirements. If the country in which a payee is resident has entered into an "intergovernmental agreement" with the United States regarding FATCA, that agreement may permit the payee to report to that country rather than to the U.S. Department of the Treasury. The U.S. Treasury recently released proposed Treasury Regulations which, if finalized in their present form, would eliminate the federal withholding tax of 30% applicable to the gross proceeds of a sale or other disposition of our common stock. In its preamble to

such proposed Treasury Regulations, the U.S. Treasury stated that taxpayers may generally rely on the proposed regulations until final regulations are issued. Prospective investors should consult their own tax advisors regarding the possible impact of these rules on their investment in our common stock or common warrants, and the possible impact of these rules on the entities through which they hold our common stock or common warrants, including, without limitation, the process and deadlines for meeting the applicable requirements to prevent the imposition of this 30% withholding tax under FATCA.

The preceding discussion of U.S. federal tax considerations is for general information only. It is not tax advice. Each prospective investor should consult its tax advisor regarding the particular U.S. federal, state and local and non-U.S. tax consequences of purchasing, holding and disposing of our common stock or common warrants, including the consequences of any proposed change in applicable laws.

UNDERWRITING

We entered into an underwriting agreement with Chardan Capital Markets, LLC ("Chardan" or the "underwriter") relating to this offering. Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, we have agreed to sell to Chardan and Chardan has agreed to purchase, 4,459,309 shares (or pre-funded warrants in lieu thereof) and 4,459,309 common warrants.

Chardan has agreed to purchase all of the shares of common stock and/or pre-funded warrants and accompanying common warrants offered by us. The obligations the underwriter may be terminated upon the occurrence of certain events specified in the underwriting agreement. Furthermore, pursuant to the underwriting agreement, the obligations of the underwriter are subject to customary conditions, representations and warranties contained in the underwriting agreement, such as receipt by the underwriter of officers' certificates and legal opinions.

The underwriter has advised us that it proposes initially to offer the shares of common stock and/or pre-funded warrants and accompanying common warrants to purchase shares of common stock to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and to dealers at a price less a concession not in excess of \$ per share and accompanying common warrant or \$ per pre-funded warrant and accompanying common warrant, based on the combined public offering price per share and accompanying common warrant or pre-funded warrant and accompanying common warrant. After the shares of common stock and/or pre-funded warrants and accompanying common warrants are released for sale to the public, the underwriter may change the offering price, the concession, and other selling terms at various times.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriter against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act and to contribute to payments the underwriter may be required to make in respect thereof.

The underwriter is offering the securities in this offering subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel and other conditions specified in the underwriting agreement. The underwriter reserves the right to withdraw, cancel or modify orders to the public, and to reject orders in whole or in part.

Discounts, Commissions and Reimbursement

The following table provides information regarding the amount of the discounts and commissions to be paid to the underwriter by us.

	Per Share and Accompanying Common Warrant	Per Pre- Funded Warrant and Accompanying Common Warrant	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$
Underwriting discounts and commissions ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds to us, before expenses	\$	\$	\$

(1) We have agreed to pay the underwriter a commission of 6% of the gross proceeds of this offering.

We estimate that our total expenses of the offering, excluding the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions, will be approximately , which includes the fees and expenses for which we have agreed to reimburse the underwriters, provided that any such fees and expenses will not exceed an aggregate of \$150,000.

Lock-Up Agreements

We, our officers and directors have agreed to a 90-day "lock-up" with respect to shares of our common stock and other of our securities that they beneficially own, including securities that are convertible into shares of common stock and securities that are exchangeable or exercisable for shares of common stock. This means that, subject to certain exceptions, for a period of 90 days following the date of this prospectus, we and such persons may not offer, sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of these securities without the prior written consent of Chardan.

Tail Period

In the event that this offering is not consummated as contemplated herein, the underwriter will be entitled to receive a cash fee equal to six percent (6.0%) of the gross proceeds received by us from any financing or capital raising transaction, to the extent that such proceeds are provided to us by any investor directly introduced by the underwriter to us during the period beginning on June 9, 2023 and ending on the termination of the engagement (the "Engagement Period") and that any such transaction is consummated at any time during the Engagement Period or within the 12-month period following the Engagement Period.

Electronic Offer, Sale, and Distribution of Securities

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by the underwriter. The prospectus in electronic format will be identical to the paper version of such prospectus. The underwriter may agree to allocate a number of shares to underwriter and selling group members for sale to their online brokerage account holders. Internet distributions will be allocated by the underwriter and selling group members that will make internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations. Other than the prospectus in electronic format, the information on these websites is not part of, nor incorporated by reference into, this prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, has not been approved or endorsed by us, and should not be relied upon by investors.

Listing

We have applied to list the shares of common stock offered on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "SYBX". We do not intend to apply to list the pre-funded warrants or common warrants on any national securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system.

Stabilization

In connection with this offering, the underwriter may engage in stabilizing transactions, syndicate-covering transactions, penalty bids, and purchases to cover positions created by short sales.

- Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase securities so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum and are
 engaged in for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the securities while the offering is in progress.
- Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of securities in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to
 cover syndicate short positions. In determining the source of securities to close out the short position, the underwriter will consider, among
 other things, the price of securities available for purchase in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the
 underwriter is concerned that after pricing there could be downward pressure on the price of the securities in the open market that could
 adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering.
- Penalty bids permit the underwriter to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member when the securities originally sold by that syndicate member are purchased in stabilizing or syndicate covering transactions to cover syndicate short positions.

These stabilizing transactions, syndicate covering transactions, and penalty bids may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of our securities or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our securities. As a result, the price of our securities in the open market may be higher than it would otherwise be in the absence of these transactions. Neither we nor the underwriter make any representation or prediction as to the effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of our securities. These transactions may be affected on the Nasdaq Stock Market, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

Passive Market Making

In connection with this offering, the underwriters and selling group members may engage in passive market making transactions in our securities on the Nasdaq Stock Market in accordance with Rule 103 of Regulation M under the Exchange Act, during a period before the commencement of offers or sales of the shares and extending through the completion of the distribution. A passive market maker must display its bid at a price not in excess of the highest independent bid of that security. However, if all independent bids are lowered below the passive market maker's bid, then that bid must then be lowered when specified purchase limits are exceeded.

Certain Relationships

The underwriter and its affiliates have provided, or may in the future, from time to time, engage in transactions with and perform services for us in the ordinary course of their business for which they may receive customary fees and reimbursement of expenses. In the ordinary course of their various business activities, the underwriter and its affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers, and such investment and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of our Company. The underwriter and its affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or instruments and may at any time hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered hereby is being passed upon for us by Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky & Popeo, P.C., New York, New York. Lowenstein Sandler LLP is acting as counsel for the underwriter in connection with this offering.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Synlogic, Inc. as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and for the years then ended, have been incorporated by reference herein and in the registration statement in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are a reporting company and file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the offer and sale of our securities under this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits to the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the securities offered under this prospectus, we refer you to the registration statement and the exhibits filed as a part of the registration statement. The SEC also maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding issuers that file

electronically with the SEC, including Synlogic, Inc. The SEC's Internet site can be found at www.sec.gov. We maintain a website at www.synlogictx.com. Information found on, or accessible through, our website is not a part of, and is not incorporated into, this prospectus, and you should not consider it part of this prospectus.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document that we have filed separately with the SEC. You should read the information incorporated by reference because it is an important part of this prospectus. Information in this prospectus supersedes information incorporated by reference that we filed with the SEC prior to the date of this prospectus, while information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the information in this prospectus. We incorporate by reference into this prospectus and the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part the information or documents listed below that we have filed with the SEC (Commission File No. 001-37566):

- Annual Report on Form <u>10-K</u> for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022 as filed with the SEC on March 29, 2023;
- <u>Definitive Proxy Statement</u> on Schedule 14A, filed with the SEC on May 1, 2023 to the extent incorporated by reference into our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022 (other than the portions thereof that are furnished and not filed);
- Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarterly periods ended March 31, 2023, as filed with the SEC on <u>May 11, 2023</u>, and June 30, 2023, as filed with the SEC on <u>August 10, 2023</u>;
- Current Reports on Form 8-K (other than the portions thereof that are furnished and not filed) as filed with the SEC on <u>January 19, 2023</u>, June 5, 2023, June 15, 2023, <u>August 16, 2023</u> and <u>September 22, 2023</u>;
- the description of our common stock contained in <u>Exhibit 4.3</u> to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2019, including any amendments or reports filed for purpose of updating such description; and
- all reports and other documents subsequently filed by us pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date
 of this prospectus and prior to the termination or completion of the offering of securities under this prospectus shall be deemed to be
 incorporated by reference in this prospectus and to be a part hereof from the date of filing such reports and other documents.

We also incorporate by reference any future filings (other than current reports furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Form 8-K and exhibits filed on such form that are related to such items unless such Form 8-K expressly provides to the contrary) made with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, including those made after the date of the initial filing of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part and prior to effectiveness of such registration statement, until we file a post-effective amendment that indicates the termination of the offering of the common stock made by this prospectus and will become a part of this prospectus. Any statements in any such future filings will automatically be deemed to modify and supersede any information in any document we previously filed with the SEC that is incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference to the extent that statements in the later filed document modify or replace such earlier statements.

We will furnish without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered, upon written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus but not delivered with the prospectus, including exhibits that are specifically incorporated by reference into such documents. You should direct any requests for documents to Synlogic, Inc., 301 Binney St., Suite 402, Cambridge, MA 02142. Our phone number is (617) 401-9975.

33

You should rely only on information contained in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus and any prospectus supplement. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information different from that contained in this prospectus or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. We are not making offers to sell the securities in any jurisdiction in which such an offer or solicitation is not authorized or in which the person making such offer or solicitation is not qualified to do so or to anyone to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation.

SYNLOGIC, INC.

Up to 4,459,309 Shares of Common Stock Pre-Funded Warrants to Purchase up to 4,459,309 Shares of Common Stock Common Warrants to Purchase up to 4,459,309 Shares of Common Stock

PROSPECTUS

Book-Running Manager Chardan

, 2023

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the expenses to be incurred in connection with the offering described in this Registration Statement, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, all which will be paid by the Registrant. All amounts are estimates except the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, registration fee and the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc., filing fee.

Amount
\$ 4,408
6,500
75,000
\$150,000
5,000
15,000
4,092
\$260,000

As permitted by Section 102 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, we have adopted provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, each as amended, which limit or eliminate the personal liability of our directors for a breach of their fiduciary duty of care as a director. The duty of care generally requires that, when acting on behalf of the corporation, directors exercise an informed business judgment based on all material information reasonably available to them. Consequently, a director will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except for liability for:

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 102 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "Delaware General Corporation Law") permits a corporation to eliminate the personal liability of directors and officers of a corporation to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for a breach of fiduciary duty as a director or officer, except where the director or officer breached his or her duty of loyalty, failed to act in good faith, engaged in intentional misconduct or knowingly violated a law, authorized the payment of a dividend or approved a stock repurchase in violation of Delaware corporate law or obtained an improper personal benefit.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law authorizes a court to award, or a corporation's board of directors to grant, indemnity to directors and officers in terms sufficiently broad to permit such indemnification under certain circumstances for liabilities, including reimbursement for expenses incurred, arising under the Securities Act.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law states:

(a) A corporation shall have power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best

interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that the person's conduct was unlawful.

(b) A corporation shall have power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

(c) To the extent that a present or former director or officer of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsections (a) and (b) of this section, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith.

(d) Any indemnification under subsections (a) and (b) of this section (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the present or former director, officer, employee or agent is proper in the circumstances because the person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in subsections (a) and (b) of this section. Such determination shall be made, with respect to a person who is a director or officer of the corporation at the time of such determination:

(1) By a majority vote of the directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even though less than a quorum; or

(2) By a committee of such directors designated by majority vote of such directors, even though less than a quorum; or

(3) If there are no such directors, or if such directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion; or

(4) By the stockholders.

(e) Expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by an officer or director of the corporation in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding may be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation as authorized in this section. Such expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by former directors and officers or other employees and agents of the corporation or by persons serving at the request of the corporation as directors, employees or agents of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the corporation deems appropriate.

(f) The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, the other subsections of this section shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking

indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person's official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office. A right to indemnification or to advancement of expenses arising under a provision of the certificate of incorporation or a bylaw shall not be eliminated or impaired by an amendment to the certificate of incorporation or the bylaws after the occurrence of the act or omission that is the subject of the civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding for which indemnification or advancement of expenses is sought, unless the provision in effect at the time of such act or omission explicitly authorizes such elimination or impairment after such action or omission has occurred.

(g) A corporation shall have power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under this section.

(h) For purposes of this section, references to "the corporation" shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its directors, officers, and employees or agents, so that any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of such constituent corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under this section with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as such person would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued.

(i) For purposes of this section, references to "other enterprises" shall include employee benefit plans; references to "fines" shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to any employee benefit plan; and references to "serving at the request of the corporation" shall include any service as a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such director, officer, employee or agent with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner "not opposed to the best interests of the corporation" as referred to in this section.

(j) The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this section shall, unless otherwise provided when authorized or ratified, continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

(k) The Court of Chancery is hereby vested with exclusive jurisdiction to hear and determine all actions for advancement of expenses or indemnification brought under this section or under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors, or otherwise. The Court of Chancery may summarily determine a corporation's obligation to advance expenses (including attorneys' fees).

As permitted by Delaware law, our restated certificate of incorporation limits or eliminates the personal liability of our directors to the maximum extent permitted by Delaware law.

Our amended and restated bylaws provide for indemnification of our directors and executive officers to the maximum extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law.

In addition, we have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our current directors and executive officers. These agreements require us to indemnify these individuals to the fullest extent permitted

under Delaware law against liabilities that may arise by reason of their service to us and to advance expenses incurred as a result of any proceeding against them as to which they could be indemnified. We also intend to enter into indemnification agreements with our future directors and executive officers.

We also maintain standard policies of insurance under which coverage is provided to our directors and officers against losses arising from claims made by reason of breach of duty or other wrongful act, and to us with respect to payments which may be made by us to such directors and officers pursuant to the above indemnification provisions or otherwise as a matter of law.

The above discussion of our restated certificate of incorporation, our amended and restated bylaws, our indemnification agreements with our current directors and executive officers and Sections 102 and 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law is not intended to be exhaustive and is respectively qualified in its entirety by such amended and restated certificate of incorporation, such amended and restated bylaws, such indemnification agreements and such statutes.

To the extent that our directors, officers and controlling persons are indemnified under the provisions contained in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, Delaware law or contractual arrangements against liabilities arising under the Securities Act, we have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

Employees surrendered 1,212 shares to us, at purchase prices ranging from \$52.50 to \$61.80, during the nine months ended September 30, 2021, for the payment of the minimum tax liability withholding obligations upon the vesting of shares of restricted stock. We do not consider this a share buyback program.

Incomponeted

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

Exhibit <u>Number</u>	Exhibit Description	Filed <u>Herewith</u>	Incorporated by Reference herein from Form or Schedule	Filing Date	SEC File/Reg. Number
1.1*	<u>Form of Underwriting Agreement, by and between the Registrant</u> and Chardan Capital Markets LLC				
2.1^	<u>Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, dated as of May</u> <u>15, 2017, by and among Mirna Therapeutics, Inc., Meerkat Merger</u> <u>Sub, Inc. and Synlogic, Inc.</u>		8-K (Exhibit 2.1)	05/16/2017	001-37566
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation		8-K (Exhibit 3.1)	10/6/2015	001-37566
3.2	<u>Certificate of Amendment (Reverse Stock Split) to the Amended and</u> <u>Restated Certificate of Incorporation, dated August 25, 2017</u>		8-K (Exhibit 3.1)	08/28/2017	001-37566
3.3	<u>Certificate of Amendment (Name Change) to the Amended and</u> <u>Restated Certificate of Incorporation</u>		8-K (Exhibit 3.2)	08/28/2017	001-37566

-

3.4	<u>Certificate of Amendment to Amended and Restated Certificate of</u> <u>Incorporation of Synlogic, Inc., dated June 15, 2023</u>		8-K (Exhibit 3.1)	06/15/2023	001-37566
3.5	<u>Certificate of Amendment to Amended and Restated Certificate of</u> <u>Incorporation of Synlogic, Inc., dated September 27, 2023</u>	Х			
3.6	Amended and Restated Bylaws		8-K (Exhibit 3.2)	10/6/2015	001-37566
4.1	Form of Common Stock Certificate		S-1/A (Exhibit 4.2)	09/18/2015	333-206544
4.2	Pre-Funded Warrant		8-K (Exhibit 4.1)	06/12/2019	001-37566
4.3	Description of Securities		10-K (Exhibit 4.3)	03/12/2020	001-37566
4.4*	Form of Pre-Funded Warrant				
4.5*	Form of Common Warrant				
5.1	<u>Opinion of Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C.</u>	Х			
10.1#	2015 Equity Incentive Award Plan		10-K (Exhibit 10.1)	03/20/2018	001-37566
10.2#	Form of Stock Option Grant Notice and Stock Option Agreement under the 2015 Equity Incentive Award Plan.		S-1/A (Exhibit 10.9(B))	09/11/2015	333-206544
10.3#	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement and Restricted Stock Unit Award Grant Notice under the 2015 Equity Incentive Award Plan.		S-1/A (Exhibit 10.9(C))	09/11/2015	333-206544
10.4#	2017 Stock Incentive Plan		10-K (Exhibit 10.4)	03/20/2018	001-37566
10.5#	Form of Stock Option Grant Notice and Stock Option Agreement under 2017 Stock Incentive Plan.		10-Q (Exhibit 10.17)	11/13/2017	001-37566
10.6#	Non-Employee Director Compensation Program.		8-K (Exhibit 10.1)	01/31/2020	001-37566
10.7#	Form of Indemnification Agreement between the Company and each of its directors and officers		S-1/A (Exhibit 10.13)	09/11/2015	333-206544
10.8#	<u>Offer Letter by and between Synlogic and Aoife M. Brennan, MB, BCh,</u> <u>BAO, MMSc, dated as of June 22, 2016</u>		8-K (Exhibit 10.6)	08/28/2017	001-37566

-

10.9#	<u>First Amendment to Offer Letter by and between Synlogic and Aoife M.</u> <u>Brennan, MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc, dated as of November 7, 2016</u>	8-K (Exhibit 10.7)	08/28/2017	001-37566
10.10#	<u>Second Amendment to Offer Letter by and between Synlogic and Aoife</u> <u>M. Brennan, MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc, dated as of May 8, 2017</u>	8-K (Exhibit 10.8)	08/28/2017	001-37566
10.11#	<u>Third Amendment to Offer Letter dated as of June 5, 2018, between</u> <u>Synlogic, Inc. and Aoife Brennan, MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc</u>	10-Q (Exhibit 10.1)	08/9/2018	001-37566
10.12#	Amended and Restated Letter Agreement by and between Synlogic, Inc. and Aoife M. Brennan, MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc, dated as of October 1, 2018	10-Q (Exhibit 10.1)	11/13/2018	001-37566
10.13	<u>Employment Agreement dated as of January 24, 2022, by and between</u> <u>Synlogic and Michael Jensen</u>	8-K (Exhibit 10.1)	03/03/2022	001-37566
10.14.1	<u>Employment Letter Agreement dated November 28, 2018, by and between</u> <u>Synlogic and Antoine Awad</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.14.1)	03/25/2021	001-37566
10.14.2	Promotion Letter, dated July 21, 2020, for Antoine Awad	10-K (Exhibit 10.14.2)	03/25/2021	001-37566
10.15†^	Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among AbbVie S.à.r.l., Suffolk Merger Sub, Inc., Synlogic IBDCo, Inc., Synlogic, LLC, Synlogic, Inc. and the founders named therein, dated as of July 16, 2015; as amended by a First Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of December 14, 2015	8-K (Exhibit 10.12)	08/28/2017	001-37566
10.16†^	<u>Second Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among</u> <u>AbbVie S.à.r.l., Synlogic IBDCo, Inc. and Synlogic Operating Company,</u> <u>Inc., dated as of September 27, 2018</u>	10-Q (Exhibit 10.2)	11/13/2018	001-37566
10.17†^	<u>Third Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger and First</u> <u>Amendment to License Agreement by and among AbbVie S.à.r.l.,</u> <u>Synlogic IBDCo, Inc. and Synlogic Operating Company, Inc., dated as of</u> <u>December 18, 2018</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.25)	03/12/2019	001-37566
10.18†	<u>License Agreement by and between Synlogic, Inc. and Synlogic IBDCo,</u> <u>Inc., dated as of July 16, 2015</u>	8-K (Exhibit 10.13)	08/28/2017	001-37566
10.19	Sales Agreement, dated as of July 23, 2021 by and between the registrant and Jefferies LLC	10-Q (Exhibit 1.1)	11/10/2021	001-37566
10.20	Form of Subscription Agreement, dated as of April 6, 2018, by and among Synlogic, Inc. and certain investors.	8-K (Exhibit 10.1)	04/6/2018	001-37566

-

10.21†	<u>Master Contract Services Agreement, dated as of September 8, 2018,</u> <u>between Synlogic, Inc. and Azzur Group (d/b/a Azzur of New England</u> <u>LLC).</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.29)	03/12/2019	001-37566
10.22†	<u>Statement of Work dated September 10, 2018 pursuant to Master Contract</u> <u>Services Agreement between Synlogic, Inc. and Azzur Group (d/b/a Azzur</u> <u>of New England LLC).</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.30)	03/12/2019	001-37566
10.23†	<u>Statement of Work dated December 7, 2018 pursuant to Master Contract</u> <u>Services Agreement between Synlogic, Inc. and Azzur Group (d/b/a Azzur</u> <u>of New England LLC).</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.31)	03/12/2019	001-37566
10.24	Subscription Agreement dated June 11, 2019 by and between the Company and Ginkgo Bioworks, Inc.	8-K (Exhibit 10.1)	06/12/2019	001-37566
10.25†	Foundry Terms of Service Agreement dated June 11, 2019 by and between Synlogic Operating Company Inc. and Ginkgo Bioworks, Inc.	10-Q (Exhibit 10.2)	08/08/2019	001-37566
10.26	<u>Consulting Agreement effective as of October 13, 2019 by and between the</u> <u>Company and Danforth Advisors, LLC, as amended</u>	8-K (Exhibit 10.1)	10/24/2019	001-37566
10.27	Synlogic, Inc. 2015 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as amended	8-K (Exhibit 10.1)	12/20/2019	001-37566
10.28†	License and Services Agreement and Statement of Work, dated <u>April 28,</u> 2021, by and between Synlogic Operating Company, Inc. and Azzur Cleanrooms-On-Demand – Boston, LLC.	10-Q (Exhibit 10.1)	08/12/2021	001-37566
10.29†	<u>Pilot Collaboration and Option Agreement, dated June 16, 2021, among</u> <u>Synlogic Operating Company, Inc. and Hoffman-La Roche Inc.</u>	10-Q (Exhibit 10.2)	08/12/2021	001-37566
10.30	<u>Statement of Work dated January 21, 2022 pursuant to Master Contract</u> <u>Services Agreement between Synlogic, Inc. and Azzur Group (d/b/a Azzur</u> <u>of New England LLC), SOW P-10558-01</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.30)	03/17/2022	001-37566
10.31	<u>Statement of Work dated January 21, 2022 pursuant to Master Contract</u> <u>Services Agreement between Synlogic, Inc. and Azzur Group (d/b/a Azzur</u> <u>of New England LLC), SOW P-10558-2</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.31)	03/17/2022	001-37566
10.32	<u>Statement of Work dated November 22, 2022 pursuant to Master Contract</u> <u>Services Agreement between Synlogic, Inc. and Azzur Group (d/b/a Azzur</u> <u>of New England LLC), SOW P-10558-01 Extension A</u>	10-K (Exhibit 10.32)	03/29/2023	001-37566

21.1	Subsidiaries of the registrant		10-K (Exhibit 21.1)	03/29/2023	001-37566
23.1	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	Х			
23.2	<u>Consent of Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C. (included in Exhibit 5.1 hereto)</u>	Х			
24.1*	Power of Attorney (included in the signature page to the prior filing)				
107*	Filing Fee Table				

^ The schedules and exhibits to this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. A copy of any omitted schedule and/or exhibit will be furnished to the SEC upon request.

Management contract or compensatory plans or arrangements.

Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission.
 Previously filed.

Item 17. Undertakings.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent posteffective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (ii), and (iii) of this section do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to section 13 or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)) that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement.

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(4) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities:

The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

(i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;

(ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;

(iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to section 13(a) or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

(iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers, and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:

(1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.

(2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of these securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 2 to the Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in the City of Cambridge, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, on September 28, 2023.

SYNLOGIC, INC.

By:/s/ Aoife Brennan MB, BCh, BAO, MMScName:Aoife Brennan MB, BCh, BAO, MMScTitle:President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Amendment No. 2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Name	Title	Date
/s/ Aoife Brennan MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc Aoife Brennan MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (<i>Principal Executive Officer</i>)	September 28, 2023
/s/ Michael Jensen Michael Jensen	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	September 28, 2023
*	Chairman of the Board	September 28, 2023
Peter Barrett * Michael Burgess	Director	September 28, 2023
* Michael Heffernan	Director	September 28, 2023
* Patricia Hurter	Director	September 28, 2023
* Lisa Kelly-Croswell	Director	September 28, 2023
* Nick Leschly	Director	September 28, 2023
* Edward Mathers	Director	September 28, 2023
* Richard P. Shea	Director	September 28, 2023
*By: /s/ Aoife Brennan MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc Aoife Brennan MB, BCh, BAO, MMSc	_	

Attorney-in-fact

CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF SYNLOGIC, INC.

Synlogic, Inc. (the "<u>Corporation</u>"), a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware, does hereby certify as follows:

FIRST: That the name of the Corporation is Synlogic, Inc.

SECOND: That the Board of Directors of the Corporation duly adopted resolutions approving the following amendment of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, declaring said amendment to be advisable and providing for such consideration of such amendment at the Corporation's special meeting of the stockholders.

THIRD: On September 21, 2023 the Corporation's special meeting of the stockholders was duly called and held, upon notice in accordance with Section 222 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware ("DGCL"), at which meeting the necessary number of shares as required by statute were voted in favor of the amendment.

FOURTH: ARTICLE IV of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation is hereby amended to add the following Section D to read in its entirety as follows:

"D. Immediately upon the filing of this Certificate of Amendment of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware each one (1) share of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to such filing shall be automatically reclassified into one-fifteenth (1/15) of one share of Common Stock. The aforementioned reclassification shall be referred to collectively as the "Reverse Split."

The Reverse Split shall occur without any further action on the part of the Corporation or stockholders of the Corporation and whether or not certificates representing such stockholders' shares prior to the Reverse Split are surrendered for cancellation. No fractional interest in a share of Common Stock shall be deliverable upon the Reverse Split. All shares of Common Stock (including fractions thereof) issuable upon the Reverse Split held by a holder prior to the Reverse Split shall be aggregated for purposes of determining whether the Reverse Split would result in the issuance of any fractional share. Any fractional share resulting from such aggregation upon the Reverse Split shall be rounded down to the nearest whole number. Each holder who would otherwise be entitled to a fraction of a share of Common Stock upon the Reverse Split (after aggregating all fractions of a share to which such stockholder would otherwise be entitled) shall, in lieu thereof, be entitled to receive a cash payment in an amount equal to the fraction to which the stockholder would otherwise be entitled multiplied by the closing price of the Corporation's Common Stock as reported on The Nasdaq Capital Market on the trading day immediately preceding the filing of this Certificate of Amendment of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. The Corporation shall not be obliged to issue certificates evidencing the shares of Common Stock outstanding as a result of the Reverse Split unless and until the certificates evidencing the shares held by a holder prior to the Reverse Split are either delivered to the Corporation or its transfer agent, or the holder notifies the Corporation or its transfer agent that such certificates have been lost, stolen or destroyed and executes an agreement satisfactory to the Corporation to indemnify the Corporation from any loss incurred by it in connection with such certificates."

FIFTH: That this Certificate of Amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation herein certified has been duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Section 242 of the DGCL.

SIXTH: That this Certificate of Amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation shall be effective at 5:00 pm Eastern Time September 27, 2023.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Certificate of Amendment to the Restated Certificate of Incorporation has been executed by a duly authorized officer of this Corporation on this 27th day of September, 2023.

SYNLOGIC, INC.

By: /s/ Aoife Brennan Aoife Brennan President and Chief Executive Officer



September 28, 2023

Synlogic, Inc. 301 Binney St., Suite 402 Cambridge, MA 02142

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as legal counsel to Synlogic, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "**Company**"), in connection with the preparation and filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "**SEC**") of a Registration Statement (File No. 333-274421) on Form S-1 (the "**Registration Statement**"), filed by the Company with the SEC under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**"). The Registration Statement relates to a public offering of (i) up to 4,459,309 shares of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "**Common Stock**"), and in lieu of Common Stock to certain investors that so choose, pre-funded warrants (the "**Pre-Funded Warrants**") to purchase up to 4,459,309 shares of Common Stock, and (ii) accompanying warrants (the "**Common Warrants**") to purchase up to 4,459,309 shares of Common Warrants", collectively with the **Pre-Funded Warrants**, the "**Warrants**", and collectively with the shares of Common Stock to be sold in the public offering, the "**Securities**").

The Securities are to be sold pursuant to an Underwriting Agreement (the "**Underwriting Agreement**") to be entered into by and between the Company and Chardan Capital Markets, LLC, as representative of the several underwriters named therein (the "**Underwriters**"), which is filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement.

This opinion is being rendered in connection with the filing of the Registration Statement with the SEC. All capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the respective meanings given to them in the Registration Statement.

In connection with this opinion, we have examined the: (i) Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended to date (the "**Certificate of Incorporation**"); (ii) Company's Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended to date (the "**Bylaws**"); (iii) Company's records of the meetings of the Board of Directors (including committees thereof) as we have deemed material; (iv) Registration Statement, together with the exhibits thereto filed with the SEC; and (v) Underwriting Agreement and such other records of the corporate proceedings of the Company and certificates of the Company's officers as we have deemed relevant.

In our examination, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the legal capacity of natural persons, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as certified or photostatic copies and the authenticity of the originals of such copies.

BOSTON LOS ANGELES NEW YORK SAN DIEGO SAN FRANCISCO TORONTO WASHINGTON MINTZ, LEVIN, COHN, FERRIS, GLOVSKY AND POPEO, P.C.

MINTZ

September 28, 2023 Page 2



With respect to our opinion as to the shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of any Warrant, we have assumed that, at the time of issuance, a sufficient number of shares of Common Stock are authorized and available for issuance under the Certificate of Incorporation as then in effect and that the exercise price per share of the Warrants is an amount that is not less than the par value of the Common Stock. We have relied, without independent verification, on certificates of public officials and, as to matters of fact material to the opinions set forth below, on certificates of officers of the Company.

Our opinion is limited to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, and we express no opinion with respect to the laws of any other jurisdiction. No opinion is expressed herein with respect to the qualification of the Securities under the securities or blue sky laws of any state or any foreign jurisdiction.

Based upon the foregoing, we are of the opinion that (i) the Common Stock, when issued and delivered in accordance with the terms of the Underwriting Agreement, will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, (ii) the Warrants, if and when paid for in accordance with the terms of the Registration Statement and the Underwriting Agreement, will constitute valid and legally binding obligations of the Company, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar laws affecting the rights and remedies of creditors in general and the general principles of equity and (iii) with respect to shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of the Warrants when the exercise price is paid in full and the shares are issued in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Warrants, will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

Please note that we are opining only as to the matters expressly set forth herein, and no opinion should be inferred as to any other matters. This opinion is based upon currently existing statutes, rules, regulations and judicial decisions, and we disclaim any obligation to advise you of any change in any of these sources of law or subsequent legal or factual developments which might affect any matters or opinions set forth herein.

We understand that you wish to file this opinion with the SEC as an exhibit to the Registration Statement in accordance with the requirements of Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K promulgated under the Securities Act and to reference the firm's name under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Registration Statement, and we hereby consent thereto. In giving this consent, we do not admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C.

MINTZ, LEVIN, COHN, FERRIS, GLOVSKY AND POPEO, P.C.

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the use of our report dated March 29, 2023, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Synlogic, Inc., incorporated herein by reference and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Experts" in the prospectus.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Boston, Massachusetts September 28, 2023